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31 May 2004

Mr Elton Humphrey

Secretary

Inquiry into Hepatitis C and Blood Supply in Australia

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Mr Humphrey

Inquiry into hepatitis C and the blood supply in Australia – subsequent submission

Further to our submission of the 30 January 2004 and our evidence at the public hearing on 6 April 2004, we wish to provide a summary of our perception of the overall matters pertaining to the Inquiry to date.  Additionally, we wish to correct incorrect statements that were made about the Hepatitis C Council of NSW during the hearings on 6 April.

Thank you again for the opportunity to make a contribution to this important issue.

Correction of information

1. In verbal evidence on 6 April, Mr Charles Mackenzie, Administrator of the Tainted Blood Products Action Group (TBPAG) implied, when describing the role of the Hepatitis C Councils across Australia, that the Hepatitis C Councils are “[community] groups where people got it [hepatitis C] through sharing needles.”  The implication that Hepatitis C Councils are in existence solely for and on behalf of people who acquired hepatitis C through illicit drug using means is incorrect.  All Hepatitis Councils in Australia, including the Hepatitis C Council of NSW, have always provided information, support, referral and advocacy services for all people with hepatitis C, whatever the route of transmission.  This can be evidenced from all our published reports, media, resources, websites and other information sources that describe our work since 1991, and confirmed in our submissions to this Inquiry.

2. We reject the assertion made by Mr Mackenzie that the reason the Hepatitis C Council of NSW differs from the position taken by the TBPAG with regard to recompense for people with blood transfusion acquired hepatitis C is because we are funded primarily by the NSW government. The Council is a fully independent, community based, non-government organisation with a membership, at 31 May 2004, of 942 individuals and organisations, and with a Management Committee responsible for overall policy and direction, elected from that membership. Many of our members are people who acquired hepatitis C through blood transfusion or blood products receipt, and many members are people who acquired hepatitis C through other means, including injecting drug use.  We are funded by the NSW Health Department to perform a range of services, but this in no way impinges on our independence as an organisation or on the views of the organisation.

Summary of key considerations and events

3. Our observation from all the evidence is that the situation regarding hepatitis C acquired through the blood supply in Australia is very different from the circumstances where this happened in Canada and the USA, and as such is not directly comparable in terms of actions and outcomes arising.

4. We note that the risk of HCV acquisition in 1989-90 through the Australian blood supply would have been a little over 1%, or 1.1% in the period 1987 to 1990 as stated by Professors Chris Burrell’s and Bruce Barraclough’s inquiry evidence based on Professor Yvonne Cossart’s and others’ work. We understand that Canada and the United States had a much higher risk of hepatitis C acquisition, possibly 6 to 10 % in 1989-90.  As early as 1982 Prof Cossart established that the risk of HCV acquisition through the Australian blood supply post-transfusion was 2%, compared with that of around 10% in the USA.

5. The early and consistent introduction in Australian blood banks in 1984-85 of screening questionnaires and tests to exclude, as far as then possible, the potential for HIV transmission further reduced the risk of post transfusion non A-non B (NANB) hepatitis from 2% to 1.1%. This was because the rejection of donors with risk factors for HIV would also eliminate many donors with hepatitis B and C, as they shared risk factors for infection such as injecting drug use, and in the case of hepatitis B, sexual exposure.

6. The need to further reduce this already low risk had to be seen, both then and now, in light of the impact that excluding all blood with elevated LFT levels would have had on the overall availability of bloodstocks.  This acknowledges that viral infections are just one cause of elevated LFTs, and notes Prof Cossart’s evidence that surrogate testing was just one of four major strategies used during the 1980s to reduce the risk of NANB hepatitis after blood transfusion. 

7. The Department of Health and Ageing noted, citing Prof Cossart’s evidence, that hypothetical modelling suggests that had surrogate testing been introduced in the 1980s consistently in Australia that the numbers of NANB / hepatitis C infections prevented would have been very small indeed, and even lower numbers of cases of hepatitis C disease would have been prevented. 

8. We note Professor Barraclough found in the May 2003 inquiry into the 1990 situation they did not have information that showed that Queensland’s decision to use surrogate testing in the 1980s had led to a lower rate of hepatitis C infection. One reason for that was Australia’s very low level of background risk compared to other countries – and that finding would have required a very large scientific study to confirm.

9. We know that the situation in the USA regarding payment for blood donations has never existed in Australia. The situation in the USA had a major influence on moves taken to reduce the risk of NANB hepatitis in the USA.

10. It is clear to us that the decision taken during the 1980s by the Australian national committee who had examined all available evidence made a difficult but considered choice, and this resulted in a relatively small number of hepatitis C infections which might been avoided had a different decision been taken at the time. And we note and accept that this decision was taken after extensive debate, amid controversy, and using all the available evidence, knowledge and beliefs existing at the time.

11. It is inconceivable to suggest, in the absence of further evidence, (alluded to by the Tainted Blood Products Action Group in the hearings on 6 April but not seen by us) that there was any malicious wrongdoing at the time. We would have great concern if this were shown to be the case.

12. Likewise we would have great concern if allegations of cover-ups and medical record destruction alleged by the Medical Error Action Group were shown to be true. We are not aware if any further evidence supporting these allegations has been presented to the Inquiry.

13. In hindsight, it is simple to say that the decision taken then should have been to introduce surrogate testing. However we note that an award-winning research review by Harvey J Alter (Nature Medicine 6(10): 1082-6,2000) of surrogate screening over three decades, concluded that despite its conceptual appeal, ALT screening had never been substantiated as a routine measure to prevent post-transfusion NANB hepatitis, and its introduction was driven by concern about the emerging problems in recipients rather than evidence of its efficacy.

Impact of and response to hepatitis C infection

14. We agree with Professor Barraclough in his evidence of the 6 April that where people are harmed by their health care, or where they believe they have been harmed by their healthcare, or where people whose trust in the health care system has been destroyed, that they are often hurt and angry.  We agree with the TBPAG when they say that this disease has devastated some people’s lives. Hepatitis C can be a devastating health condition to have no matter the cause of infection, both when inappropriate information or support is given on diagnosis, or where symptomatic illness impacts negatively in a range of ways in the lives of those with hepatitis C and on those around them.

15. It is precisely for these sorts of reasons community-based organisations such as the Hepatitis C Council of NSW came into existence in the early 1990s, to help provide appropriate information, support and referral services for the affected communities.

16. We note the majority view of clinicians and epidemiologists in the 1980s was that non-A non-B hepatitis was frequently asymptomatic or mild and that there had been insufficient natural history studies at that point to provide the now well-known finding that hepatitis C causes a much more serious disease state over a long period of time, with significant impairment of quality of life. 

17. We repeat our assertion, made in our verbal evidence on 6 April, that in the case of people with haemophilia, were the current inquiry to find that people involved in the decision not to surrogate test in the 1980s were at fault, then we would support the view that that group of people should have their situation viewed differently and that financial recompense be provided. 

18. We note the comments of Dr Robert Baird of the Australian Association of Pathology Practices who stated that people affected as a consequence of the proceedings of this inquiry are those who received transfusions of Red Cross donated blood between the years 1986 to 1990, as prior to 1986 surrogate testing methods were not robust enough to be introduced into general blood bank practice, and after 1990 more specific antibody testing for hepatitis C became available. These 1986-1990 dates are the ones we referred to in our submission when calculating potential numbers of people who contracted hepatitis C through the blood supply.

19. We note the comments of Professor Geoff McCaughan, who had concerns that if financial recompense were to be paid to a particular group of people with hepatitis C who acquired hepatitis through blood transfusion, that this might endanger the overall funding available, within current limited health budgets, which would enable the health care response for the broader group of all people with hepatitis C to be improved. We share his concerns that were recompense to be paid that consideration should be given to ensuring it does not affect ongoing (or future) funding for the current overall hepatitis C response.

20. We repeat our assertion that all people with and affected by hepatitis C, whatever their route of transmission acquisition, should benefit from increased funding on hepatitis C related health care.

Conclusion

21. It is our summary view that this inquiry has considered all available and relevant evidence that led to the decision not to introduce surrogate testing.  On balance while we regret, in the strongest possible terms, that hepatitis C infections arose as a result of this decision, we do not believe that negligence or at fault activities occurred.

22. All Hepatitis Councils continue to offer ongoing services to all people who acquired hepatitis C through medical and blood transfusion means, and are committed to working with them to help reduce the impact that hepatitis C has on their lives and those of their loved ones.

23. We repeat our call for federal and state / territory funding to address hepatitis C to be increased so that all education, health and welfare services and support systems for all people with and affected by hepatitis C can be improved, rather than for a small group of people with hepatitis C to be recompensed for their particular situation.

24. Finally, we strongly welcome the position taken and apology given by the Australian Red Cross Blood Service (ARCBS) at the forum at the NSW Parliament on 27 May 2004, facilitated by Sir Laurence Street. We believe this is a genuine attempt by the ARCBS to convey its sympathy to representatives of people who acquired hepatitis C from blood transfusions, and to address some of their concerns.

25. We consider that this is an honest and heartfelt gesture that will help us all move forward in the current debate.  At that forum we suggested to the ARCBS that they publish an open letter in the national media and hepatitis council magazines and newsletters in order to convey to the wider community their apology, thoughts and feelings that were articulated at the forum.  

26. We hope this further submission has been of help, and thank you once again for providing the hepatitis C affected communities with a forum to explain their views and needs, and for providing such an in-depth examination of all the issues and circumstances regarding blood transfusion acquired hepatitis C in Australia.

Yours sincerely

Stuart Loveday

Executive Officer
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